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Well, good to see everybody. Praise God, it is a glorious night tonight. All weekend, it will be 
continue to be glorious. Every time we gather in the name of Jesus, I always exhort the Body to 
come expectant. If you are online and listening to this again, always be expectant of the Lord. I 
think that He is worthy of that. He is worthy of our expectancy. Just to believe Him and to take 
Him at His word. Look to Him, and exalt Him for who really He is. As the body, we want to 
always live that way. To us it is a lifestyle isn't it? Every time we gather in Jesus name I am 
always exalting Him. I really want to magnify Him. He is magnified. He is exalted on the praises 
of His people. He will come where He is wanted. He will come, where He is wanted. He will 
come where He is needed. So, we want to be people that always thirst and hunger for Him, 
desire Him, and want Him to be with us. Praise God. 


When we opened up in prayer earlier, I was overcome by His loyalty and was just honoring 
Jesus for how loyal He is. Any attribute of Jesus can be ours through the Holy Spirit. So if He is 
loyal, then that is something that I want to be and want to continue to become and to grow in. 
Praise the Lord! Say Jesus, “I want to be loyal, just like you.” His loyalty took Him all the way to 
the cross, into the glory of God, and will return Him. He is coming again. He is loyal. He is loyal 
to us. Isn’t He? He is faithful and true. 


First nights are when something breaks open and breaks through, and through prayer and 
intercession, it is easy to step in. Praise God. The atmosphere is good and clean and our 
hearts come open and prepared. Thank you for all who have been praying, are praying, and 
who will continue to pray. Wow, in 2020, I went from where I pray as an intercessor from here to 
off the charts, deeper and higher. So, Holy Spirit is always teaching us. The majority of my 
intercessions have been in the night seasons, and not just thirty minutes but hours. I will wake 
myself up hearing and speaking what He is saying. I will wake up in visions, seeing things. I will 
wake up singing a song. It is just the Spirit of God communing with your spirit while you are 
asleep. He communes with our spirit, even when we sleep. He gives to us even in our sleep 
Scripture says. Sometimes He wakes us up and we join Him with our mind, will, and emotion. 
Our soul realizes what our spirit is doing and we wake ourselves up talking. Many have 
experienced this, but I am just saying we are all going to a whole new level of intercession. It is 
not just praying. It is a true intercession. He has called us as His Bride to join Him, and no 
intercession is ever wasted. We have no idea on this side of glory what our intercessions have 
really done and what they will continue to do until He returns. Scripture says the Spirit and the 
Bride say, “Come, Lord Jesus.” So, I am sure to the end we are going to be with our great high 
priest, amen. So I am just exhorting you and blessing you to continue in the prayers. When you 
feel He is drawing you away, even while you are at work or driving, just follow that unction to 
go ahead and say it. You know sometimes you can kind of hold it inside. But other times there 
is an unction that just comes up in you and you can feel it. Something is coming to your mind 
to your thoughts. That unction comes out of your spirit man. Follow that and speak it, because 
when you decree a thing, it is established. All we have to do is speak the word. We just have to 
speak what He is saying. God takes care of all the rest. Hallelujah! Our job is to just agree with 
Him and speak what He is saying. There will always be increase there. I know we are going 
from glory to glory.


Tonight I am going to do two things. I am going to review and summarize the words from three 
services beginning November 29, 2020 on “Flourishing in Christ,” and what Holy Spirit has 
been saying since then. I am going to read some scripture, and then I am going to wrap it up 
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with a word that will continue to launch us. We will minister afterwards as the Holy Spirit leads 
for prayer. We will have these notes up on the web when we are finished with the whole 
weekend. Please bring your word to every session. 


Psalms 1 NKJV

Praise God. Psalm 1 is very clear, our delight is in God and in His Word. It is talking about  
abiding in the Lord and His word. It is a lifestyle. We have to understand that God has the 
preeminence. You must lay hold of this no matter what. God has the preeminence. You just 
wake up knowing it, you smell it, you hear it, you breathe it, and you are confident of it. God 
has the preeminence in all things. He wants to have preeminence in our life. This Psalm is 
going to this, it is pointing to this. For those who are right in Him, He has the preeminence. Our 
whole heart is given over to His word. It's out of relationship.


Psalms 1:3 NKJV

His delight is in the Word of God. The righteous man's delight is in the heart of God. Our 
delight is in the word of the Lord, and Jesus is the Word. Our delight as believers is in God. Our 
passion is His Word. His Word is our food, our meat, our will, our life. Because of this, “we shall 
be like a tree planted by rivers of water, that brings forth its fruit.” “Whose leaves shall not 
wither and whatever he does.” That is a whatever. I always tell people, if it says whatever in the 
word, you know that it means “whatever.” Whatever you do, shall prosper when you are 
planted and rooted in His Word, not religion. Not, “you have to,” because it is January and you 
have to do that whole Bible reading plan. But, because you want to be in His Word. This is a 
promise to prosper here in this scripture. According to the Strong’s, it means to “advance.” 
“Whatever He does shall prosper.” That means, we shall advance. We shall make progress. We 
shall succeed. We will be profitable. We will push forward. We will break out. Come mightily, 
come over, be good, and sent out. “Whatever he does shall prosper.” That is what this word 
entails. The Word of God is our final authority. God wants us to be full. Amen? God hates lack. 

God wants us to flourish. God wants us to prosper in who He is. I don't want to prosper in who 
I am. I don't want to prosper in who my neighbor is. I want to prosper in who He is. If He said 
that He is loyal, then I want to prosper in His loyalty.  He is emphasizing, “I am loyal. Be loyal as 
I am loyal.” Then, I want to succeed. I want to press through here. I want to break out and be 
loyal. He wants us to prosper in who He is. Everything is about Him. 


Ephesians 2:6

This is a reality. 


Galatians 2:20

This is our reality. It is a reality that we have been translated out of darkness and into His light. 
Out of the kingdom of darkness and into the light and the kingdom of the Son. Right now, 
seated with Him in heavenly places. Right now. So, every morning when you wake up, “I take 
my seat. I choose it. I believe it. I am seated with you in heavenly places. I am with you. You are 
with me. I have already been crucified with you, Lord.” Amen? So now, His life can flow 
through me. I am living by His faith. Those are realities. Those are realities and they are 
manifesting in our life. 


Jesus is the Word. He says, “Those who delight in Him, His Word, His passion, His will, His 
message, His way, His mandate, His gospel will prosper.” Say it again. “Jesus is the Word. He 
says those who delight in Him, in His Word, His passion, His will, His message, His way, His 
mandate, His gospel, we will prosper.” The law of the Lord is our delight. Now, we serve a big 
God. He has a big heart. He is happy about a lot of things. He is passionate about a lot. There 
is no limitation with Jesus. He is passionate about a lot. Right? He has a lot of genres. He is 
passionate about a lot. God wants relationship. That is who we are walking with here. So it is 
all about Him.
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John 15

We read it all the time. We know that our desire is that we bear much fruit for our Father.  Our 
goal is to bear much fruit for our Father. That was Jesus's goal and heart's desire, so that must 
be mine. I want to bear much fruit. I want to be like Him. I want to bear much fruit. When we 
abide and remain in the Lord and His word, we will bear fruit. It's impossible not to bear fruit, if 
you are abiding in Him. If your delight is in Him, you will bear fruit. You will prosper.  We are 
living rivers and wherever we go, life happens. You have to know, wherever we are, life just 
came in to the room. No matter what is there. Wherever we go, life happens. Even when you go 
to sleep at night. Even when you wake up in the morning. I don't know, but wherever we go, life 
happens.  Life happens. Say, “life happens. Wherever I go, wherever I am, life happens.”


Now we have to remember we are His rivers. We are flourishing ones. Why are we flourishing? 
Because our delight is in Him. Our delight is in the law of the Lord. Our delight, our passion, 
our heartbeat, our life is Him, and all that He is.  We are His flourishing ones. We are His 
witnesses to every people, tribe, tongue and nation.  We must choose this day whom we will 
serve. Jesus is preparing His church, He is leading His church, and He is bringing unity within 
His church right now. I have stated this. 


It is amazing, and I am astounded at what the Spirit of the Sovereign Lord is doing. He is 
moving in every dream, vision, impression, word, unction, every movement, all conviction, and 
answered prayer. Everything that He is giving you, foreknowledge and where you are going, is 
all from the Holy Ghost. He is moving. He is bringing a unity of the Spirit like we have never 
seen. That excites me. I have been around the church world awhile. It excites me, because it is 
not a false unity. It is a real unity of the Spirit. Only God can birth this and it is happening. God 
is laboring with the church to bring true justice and righteousness. He is laboring with the 
church to bring true justice and righteousness. He has blessed us in Christ. We are flourishing. 
We are so blessed! We are flourishing in Him right now. How much more? How much more 
shall He give? How much more shall He reveal? Oh beloved, there is way more. There is way 
more.


John saw Him and he walked with Him after the cross and resurrection. In Revelation, when he 
encountered Him on Patmos, there was way more. There is no limitation in Christ, of how much 
you can know Him on this side of glory. Don't let anyone ever tell you that there is a cap. Don't 
let anyone restrain you. Don't let anybody hold you back from seeking His face. Don't think, 
“Well that is just for the other side in heaven.” Jesus prayed, “Father, Your kingdom come and 
Your will be done on earth as it is in heaven.” So don't wait for heaven to encounter Him.

“Well, when I get the glory.” I want to see His glory here on earth. I want to know Him the way I 
am going to know Him, now. I don't want to wait! That is what is going to bring Him back. 
Because, the Bride is saying, “I don't want to wait anymore.” You understand? It is a jealous 
heart that beats for His. This is truth. He has blessed us. He has blessed us in Christ, and we 
are flourishing. We are the army of the Lord. Jesus is coming again. He has a great harvest at 
hand. Angel armies are with us and for us. Holy Spirit is in us and with us. Holy Spirit will never 
leave us nor forsake us. He is the breath of God in us. God is removing all veils and bringing 
very deep deliverances. Greater is He within us. God's kingdom is advancing.


On Sunday morning, December 6, I titled the message,”Freedom to Flourishing.” Holy Spirit is 
always exalting the preeminence of Jesus. That is His job. Exalt His name. Magnify His name. 
Wake up every morning and say, “I am here to exalt you. I am here to magnify you.” Before you 
get off that bed, give Him praise. Jesus died for our freedom. He died for our freedom. 
Galatians 5:1,“It was for freedom that Christ set us free.” So there is no lid there. There is no 
end there. Freedom will continue. 
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The Holy Spirit says spread out your wings and fly. He tells us to soar. No turkeys or chickens. 
He told us to fly like eagles. Rise up, spread your wings, fly, and soar. I want to soar with God. 
You know what that looks like, right? Well, He is saying He wants us to soar and fly with Him, 
just as eagles fly. 


We know that the United States of America is called to host the liberty, in order to worship 
God. We know that the United States of America is going through four years of very deep 
cleansing. Praise the Lord, that is an understatement. We know that He who has began a good 
work in us is able to complete it. God is able. God is able, He has the preeminence. Praise 
God. 


In December 2018, we know the prophecy of from Rick Joyner, through the Spirit of God, that 
the second American Revolutionary civil war is inevitable. It says, it is right and it will be 
successful. I am pointing everybody to it and it shall be successful. If God says it is going to 
take place, it is taking place, it is right. That means God knows it is going down. He is working 
on something, and it shall be successful. You have to keep that in mind, that God's purging, 
God's refining, God's calling to repentance, God's cleansing. Notice, I am putting this on God. 
It is successful, not man's ways. Say, “God is successful.” We know that only King Jesus will 
finish His work on Earth. We are laboring with Him, but we will not finish it. He is the Author and 
the Finisher. He is the Alpha. He is the Omega. He is the Beginning and He is the End. Jesus is 
the Branch. Now, when He says Jesus is the Branch, that is going to tie you right back to 
flourishing. All right. Jesus is the Branch and He is the Desire of the Nations. Jesus has already 
multiplied Himself. Wow, the synergy of the ages. God's people are serving Him in their own 
generation. Since Jesus, He has multiplied Himself. He is flourishing to this day. Look at us. We 
are still alive and breathing. All right, and generation after generation, to those who have been 
called by His name, are taking His word, and by His Spirit are continuing on. We are caught up  
in the Hebrews 11 group. Right in the synergy of the ages to complete what God is doing. He 
will complete it. Jesus has multiplied Himself. 


Genesis 1:26-28

This is the original blessing, you know this to be true. God said, “Now, let's bless them.” The 
blessing of the Lord. It is the blessing of the Lord that makes us rich. He adds no sorrow to it. It 
is in His blessing, where we flourish. We are blessed, therefore, we flourish. Therefore, we bear 
fruit. We are blessed, therefore, we multiply Jesus in our lives. No matter where we are, we are 
blessed to multiply Jesus.


Flourish, in the Strong’s, actually means, “to bud, to sprout, to break out, to fly, to send out 
shoots, blossom, grow, break forth, spread out, spring up, and spread. So if He says, 2021 is 
the year to flourish, we are already flourishing. So my goodness, “bud, sprout, breakout, fly, 
send out shoots, blossom, grow, break forth, spread out, spring up, and spread." I told you, He 
desires that we bear much fruit for the Father. In the dictionary, “flourish means a vigorous 
state, to be in one's prime, successful, to prosper, to grow, to thrive in growth.” Amen! We 
thrive in growth. We thrive and increase. We thrive when we are growing in God.  See, there is 
no religion in what I am saying. There is nothing restraining in what I am saying. It is His word.


John 15:3-5 

Revelation 5:8-10

Psalm 72:7 

Psalm 92:10-15

You can feel yourself getting strong as you hear God's word. You can feel that the Spirit is 
strengthening you. It has nothing to do with what's going on in the world, it has to do with who 
you know. It has to do with who's in you. It has to do with God Almighty’s word. I am in Him. 
He is in me. We are bearing much fruit, and we are flourishing.
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Psalms 132:17-18 

This is Speaking of the glory of the Messiah and His reign. 


Psalm 1 TPT

“The Tree of Life”

“What delight comes to the one who follows God's ways! He won’t walk in step with the 
wicked, nor share the sinner’s way, nor will He be found sitting in the scorner’s seat. His 
pleasure and His passion is remaining true to the word of “I Am,” meditating day and night in 
the true revelation of light. He will be standing firm, like a flourishing tree planted by God's 
design, deeply rooted by the brooks of bliss, bearing fruit in every season of His life. He is 
never dry, never fainting, ever blessed, ever prosperous.” These are not my words, beloved.


“But how different are the wicked. All they are is dust in the wind—driven away to destruction! 
The wicked will not endure the day of judgment, for God will not defend them.

Nothing they do will succeed or endure for long, for they have no part with those who walk in 
truth. But how different it is for the righteous! The Lord embraces their paths as they move 
forward while the way of the wicked leads, only to doom.” Yes, Lord. 


Psalm 85:10 NKJV 

This speaks of covenant to me. Mercy and truth, have met together. Righteousness and peace 
have kissed. This is a work of the great Holy Ghost in our lives, mercy and truth, righteousness 
and peace. We have come together, mutually connected. He is arranging. He is putting in order. 
He is equipping. He is fastening up. All according to His word, He is bringing mercy and truth 
and righteousness and peace together in our lives. These are fruits of His spirit. No one can 
stop God's kingdom from coming. No one can stop God's kingdom from coming. We are in the 
right kingdom. Amen. 


Isaiah 40:5, 29-31 NKJV


Isaiah 40:29-31 TPT

“He empowers the feeble. He infuses the powerless with increasing strength. Even young 
people faint and get exhausted. Athletic ones may stumble and fall, but those who wait for 
Yahweh’s grace will experience divine strength. They will rise up on soaring wings and fly like 
eagles. They will run their race without growing weary and walk through life without giving up.” 
Amen. Praise God.


On January 3. of this year. Robin Harman gave the word on “Flourishing in Peace and 
Triumph.” The year 2021, itself means it is “as a weapon of war, a sharp or strong weapon of 
war.” Welcome to 2021. You wonder why the intercession is increasing. The Hebrew year is 
5781, and as she broke it down, the review is that we must understand, it is going to be the 
“year of the mouth, of the eye and window” to look into, to reveal. That refers to Revelation 
being revealed, “of the plow and the weapon.” Put your hand to the plow, “for the weapons of 
our warfare are not carnal.” All right, a fence of separation, what God is doing. “Choose you 
this day whom you will serve." The strength of your leader, Jesus, the mouth, to speak out of 
the mouth, “There shall be miracles.” One of the times I woke up in the middle of night, I woke 
up and I was speaking out of my mouth, “there shall be miracles.” You see, Jesus is doing a 
wonderful work. He knows what He is doing. Our speech, our word, our vocalization, our 
expression, our face, presence. We will all have fresh fire. Everything we look at in Jesus is 
going to be reflected through us. 


Numbers 6:22-27 NKJV
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This is the Lord's blessing. We want His face. We want to see His face. Show me your glory. I 
want to know Jesus. There is a visible change in our countenance when we seek His face. If He 
is glowing, I am glowing. God's face lights up when we spend time with Him. His countenance 
is cast upon us. Peace comes in His countenance and His presence. It's the shalom of God. 
The realm where chaos is not allowed to enter. We are flourishing in His presence. Peace is 
completeness, success, fulfillment, wholeness, harmony, well being, and security. See, it is a 
good thing to have this Psalms 1, thing going down. All of this stuff, because you know Him, 
you are abiding in Him and His word. He is your delight. 


Psalms 121 NKJV

The Lord is our keeper. The Lord is your shade at your right hand. The sun shall not strike you 
by day, nor moon by night. The Lord shall preserve you from all evil. He shall preserve your 
soul. The Lord shall preserve your going out and your coming in, from this time forth and 
forevermore. The glory of the Lord shall be revealed. That is what I am after. That is what I am 
looking for Him. All the flesh shall see it together because the mouth of the Lord is spoken. 
Praise God. We will see and know the strength of our God. We will see like never before until 
the coming of Jesus and afterwards how strong and mighty and valiant how magnificent He is. 
God Almighty, our God, the awesome God, the God of Abraham, Isaac and Jacob, is our God.  


Praise the Lord. The Lord our God is in our midst. He is the Mighty One and He will save. He 
will rejoice over us with gladness. He will quiet us with His love. He will rejoice over you with 
singing. He never gives up. He is happy about us. Finally, brethren, be strong in the Lord and in 
the power and strength of His might. Remember to keep the whole armor of God on that we 
would be able to stand against all the wiles of the devil. We are called to flourish in His peace. 
Because we are doing that, we can now say, “thanks be to God who always leads us in 
triumph in Christ.” I am just saying. There is no defeat in Him. There is no failure in Him. Thanks 
be to God who always leads us in triumph in Christ, and through us He diffuses the fragrance 
of His knowledge in every place. I told you, wherever you go, life happens. That is the 
fragrance of His presence. That is what it says. “Wherever we go, the fragrance of His 
presence will come into those places.”


So I want you to be encouraged with that and and for those who have not heard these or been 
there. On our website, you can go to those dates and look at the messages and listen to them 
again. Get it in you. Let the Holy Ghost lead. 


Now, I am very attentive to the order of things and how God brings things. In the middle of the 
“Flourishing” word, He calls the Church of God back to the table of the Lord. I give ear to what 
God says and how He says it, and when He says it. He is a builder. I give note to what word is 
coming when it comes. He gave out a tremendous call one morning prophetically “to return to 
the table of the Lord." That doesn't just mean, “well make sure you take communion every 
day.” It is “return to His table, His mission, His body, His purpose, His heart, His blood, the 
finished work of the Cross. Return Body of Christ to Jesus, to the table of the Lord. Those who 
are blessed are planted in the house of the Lord. You are planted in Him. You are deeply rooted 
in Him. He gave out a tremendous call to, “Return, return, return to the table of the Lord.”. You 
know God is hospitable. All through Scripture you will see they are always eating bread and 
drinking wine. They are always having feasts. God loves it. He is a Father. He loves this table.   
Isn't it beautiful? We call it the Last Supper, where Jesus invited His disciples to have Passover 
together. Then that is where He revealed Himself and broke the bread. He gave the cup. The 
unity of the Spirit began there, out of His body and out of the blood that was coming to be 
shed. “Return to the table of the Lord. Return to the table.” This is what He cries out, and He 
calls us, and says we are flourishing. 
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It continues on then with you will have to “apply.” You have to apply wisdom. You will have to 
apply knowledge. You are going to have to apply yourself to what God is saying. He is going to 
give you details. He is going to give you personal instruction. He is going to teach you if you 
will give yourself to Him. If you will attend to His word, He will continue to lead us in the way. 


I want to read to you from what Holy Spirit has compiled for you. “Flourish in 2021,” I have 
been saying “it is a new God year.” You just have to pay attention to what comes out of your 
mouth. It is a new God year. That means God is going to be glorified in it like never before. 
2021 is a new God year and all we know is that, “Who is like our God? Who is like our God? 
Who is like our God?” May we all say, “who is like our God? Show off, God, show yourself so 
strong. We are looking for you. We want God, we want God, we want God.” Right? That is 
what this looks like. “Who is like our God?” I want that to be our boast. I don't want anything 
else to be my boast. I am not going to glorify trash. I am not going to glorify the lies. I am not 
going to glorify the evil. I am going to glorify God. I am going to say, “who is like our God?” 


So, these are the words from Jesus to His beloved, “Behold I will make all things new. Will you 
believe it? Will you receive my good will and desire for you? Will you open your heart to me as 
never before? Will you lean into, and upon my chest and hear my heart and desire and know 
and trust me, as never before? It always starts here. Here with me. You and me together, here 
in the quiet place of our soul. You are the one who perseveres to the saving of the soul. You 
shall not draw back. You shall not relinquish your rights. You shall overcome through my grace, 
blood, strength, joy, and confident assurance of my Father's will. You are one with me and in 
me. I am with you always, even to the end of the age. Let's run this race together this year, as 
you join with me and my Father, in accomplishing another revelation of our mission to save. I 
am truth. You are lovers of truth. My Word is truth. You are convinced of the truth. Your truth 
has set you free. You have truth. The truth you know has set you free. Abide and remain in my 
truth. Persevere, persevere, persevere, in truth. We are lovers of truth. You are not given over to 
any delusion, or discrepancy. But you are sure, sound footed, well grounded, confident, 
assured, safe, secure, kept, empowered, joined as one, as one, as one, as one in my love, my 
way, my word, and my truth. The heavens are open to you through my blood, will, and flesh. 
You are bone of my bones and flesh of my flesh. You and me together forever, our heart one 
heart, our mission one mission, our purpose one purpose, and one way. 


Join me now in this harvest. I see where you have sown. I hear your prayers, and I have been 
with you through it all. I have never left you, and I never will. You are invincible in me and with 
me. My thoughts towards you, they are always good. For your good, for your grace, and for 
your mission of grace. So stay steady and stay with me. Stay with me. Abide as never before 
and let’s soar higher than ever before in my Father's mercy. Mercy and truth have met together. 
Righteousness and peace have kissed. The time of the harvest is here. He has given time for 
the harvest. Again, the time of the harvest is here. He has given time for the harvest. There is a 
harvest on the seed that you have sown. Where is the harvest on the seed you have sown? You 
are reaping where you have sown.  Rise above. You will know resolve. There is no 
postponement of my grace. My grace is daily bread for you. I am sustaining you with the will to 
persevere, to rejoice and save to the preserving of the soul. Holy Spirit's desire is to comfort 
you as never before. Allow the blanket of His comfort, His glory presence, to sustain and heal 
you, deliver you, warm you, heal you, and restore you. I am with you to sustain you. I am yours 
and you are mine, Beloved. Great comfort. Comfort, comfort, comfort, my people. You are 
noble. You are noble, my Bride. You are my Regency, my One, my All. Join my heart in nobility 
and grace. Walk with your head lifted up and turn towards me. My countenance will flood your 
face, heart, soul, mind, will and body with so much power, nobility, grace and anointing, and 
most importantly, a surrender to the heart of our Father. Look at me. Look to me. Do not turn 
aside. Look straight ahead. I am your vision. I am your kingdom vision. I am your place of no 
return. We have gone past the point of no return. We are one. I will not relax my hold on you, 
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ever. I am the same yesterday, today, and forever. I love you. You will have vision from this 
observatory, my holy hill, my counsel. You will see with a whole new perspective and grace to 
lead many to my chambers of grace. It is in my chambers that I call others to myself as King, 
Lawgiver, and Judge. I am the counsel of God. I am true justice, and I am the answer. I am 
expanding your borders, your will, your heart, your thoughts and your spirit to mine. I am 
delivering you from your human reasoning and limitations. There are no limitations in my Spirit. 
You must continue to receive, and in your childlike faith, you will remove all limitations. I desire 
to reveal my glory to you. Oh Beloved, look closely, but look closer still. Do you see me? Do 
you see me? Do you feel me? I am your great Shepherd, the Lover of your soul. Tonight, I 
reveal my love to you again, as your Savior and great Lover of your soul. You shall flourish with 
me and in me. But, apart from me you can do nothing. Go deep and higher at the same time as 
you surrender all to me. There is no turning back. Only forward movement in my Father's 
kingdom. You believe well, I call you lovers of truth. No delusion, and no deceit shall come into 
your midst, because you have abandoned yourself to truth. My call to your heart is always love, 
passion, joy, peace, fire, and presence. You owe no man anything, but to love them. The law of 
liberty has delivered you from all debt and condemnation. I say amen and yes, Lord. Amen. 


Now, I know that is the first reading. From that, it will all be unpacked and give attention to 
every aspect of what He says. But, I want you to be confident in this. That the truth that you 
know is what sets you free. We have been given the grace to believe the truth. We have been 
given a grace to believe truth. Jesus is the way, the truth and the life. The Spirit of Truth will 
continue to walk with us closely. I had a vision this weekend over this gathering. It was a 
humongous, just a huge covering over us. It was the comfort of Holy Spirit. It wasn't a blanket. 
He didn't just have a little blanket. So, how do you describe this? I saw a huge covering of Holy 
Spirit over us.  All I could hear out of that vision was “comfort, comfort, comfort, my people. 
Holy Spirit is your Comforter. That is what the scripture says, “Holy Spirit is our Comforter.” So 
take comfort. Abandon yourself to Holy Spirit like never before and receive the comfort. 

He is going to be comforting each and every one of us here or there. It is the truth. We have to 
allow Him to comfort. Sometimes people go to other things to be comforted. It's human. But, 
He is the Comforter. So, go to Him and allow Him to comfort you, because only He can go to 
those depths. Amen. Notice that the Lord talked about “our soul.” Ours and His joined 
together. Let the great Holy Spirit comfort us. Amen. 


Let's stand. I want to pray. We will continue unfolding here as always. We will pray for you if 
you need prayer tonight. I encourage you to just stay with Him. Just sit there for a little bit and 
let it soak in. You are blessed to go. But, I want you to lay hold of the word. Once I get this, I 
stay in it, and I stay in it, and I stay in it, and I stay in it. I hear it and I watch it. I listen to it. I 
seek it out. I apply myself to the word. I allow Him to go deep. Beloved, we are flourishing with 
Him.


Father we honor your word tonight. We honor what you are saying. We honor your presence. 
We thank you for the healings that happened tonight in our midst. Those that we don't even 
know of, we thank you. You are our Healer. You always will be. You are Lord, You are King, you 
are God, and Jesus we exalt you. We thank you for teaching us and giving us revelation of who 
you say we are. That is what I want to walk by, is what you say. Not what I say, not what my 
neighbors says, not what my family says, I want to walk by what you say, Lord God. That is 
what will change us. So I am asking that you will seal these words in our heart. That our spirit 
man would receive it. As we unpack it this weekend, Great Holy Ghost, that Lord your word 
would be planted on good soil. We receive your word Lord. We receive your word and your 
encouragement God.  We thank you God that you truly are our delight. We ask that you bless 
us and keep us tonight. Continue to reveal yourself, even as we lie down and sleep in peace. 
and protection. Continue to consume us with your presence and power. We love you Lord. We 
give you all glory, honor, and praise. In Jesus name, amen.
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